Sunday, September 29th, 2002
Hi Gavin,

Got back from the two-week holiday last Sunday evening. A letter from you was waiting. And just a few minutes ago, as I was returning from the supermarket, there was another letter (dated September 13th – so it takes about 2 weeks for your mail to arrive). Good to get the letters. Now that I am back from the break, I am getting into full swing on your VA things and will let you know as soon as I get feedback. In the first of your 2 letters you mentioned that the BBC news seems to differ from what you are being told. Of course, the military may know things that others do not. But my understanding is that there is movement on both the military and diplomatic fronts. Bush is now trying to get resolutions (or would prefer just one tough resolution) through the United Nations and are trying to get the support of France, Russia and China who, like many others, disagree with the US unilateral approach, and who would probably not veto a UN resolution they don’t agree with but would not support it either. The diplomatic approach will require weapons inspectors to return to Iraq first before military action is undertaken. According to the latest NEWSWEEK, the timetable for the military approach is such that the US would be ready for action by the middle of January. But the timetable for the diplomatic approach is way behind that. It was interesting that Al Gore spoke up last week urging the US to get a coalition first before taking military action and pointing out that the rest of the world is worried, not by what the terrorists might do, but by what the US might do!! I think he is quite correct in his assessment. Have also seen on TV the increasing US build-up in Qatar. Interesting that it has the longest runway in the area, which is just what the US Air Force needs. 


Anyway, as I said, I got back last Sunday. Waited for the hotel bus. They were supposed to have a new service in place, but it was still the old one, so the trip was free. Was rather tired – I don’t think the holiday helped much in overcoming my exhaustion. So this past week, I did not do any exercise. Also, although I have done some work, I have not done as much as usual. And each afternoon I soaked in a warm bath for about half an hour; often this would put me almost to sleep. Then I would go to bed for 1 to 1½ hours and rest. I feel better now but still not perfect. This coming week, I will probably do just a minimum amount of exercise and combine it with some rest and see how that goes. 


The first of the 3 science books to be written for Mauritius arrived last week. Looks quite nice in full colour. Book 2 should not be too far away from being published. But I am still writing Book 3 and am about 1/3 of the way through. I think you know that I reluctantly agreed to write a Primary 4-6 science course for Brunei. I had already completed the manuscript for the P4 book, which was then passed to a review committee in Brunei. Well, as expected (based on the experience doing their Form 1 – 3 science course), the comments came back with requests for parts of it to be rewritten. However, they often do not give any suggestions, just saying “rewrite” which does not help me much. Doing this for the F 1 – 3 books added several years onto the time needed. And, the P4 book is supposed to be ready for the new school year in February!! We shall see. 


In HK, the head of the Catholic Church, Cardinal Wu, died last week. He had been suffering from bone cancer for several years. He was buried yesterday. There has also been an outbreak of dengue fever (spread by mosquitoes). At present, there are 12 cases, all of which are in people who work or live on Ma Wan (the small island that anchors one end of the Tsing Ma suspension bridge. Although the disease is serious, there have been no fatalities so far. After the first case, the government immediately sent out teams to inspect the 500 or so construction sites where puddles of water are often allowed to collect allowing mosquitoes to breed. 


The government also unveiled its proposal for a bill on treason, sedition and subversion (i.e. basically about words and actions designed to lead to the overthrow of the National government). They are giving 3 months of public “consultation” but there is widespread scepticism about this process as many believe that the government has already worked out with Beijing what the bill will include. One thing to be included is the “theft of state secrets” which could mean anything the government doesn’t like. In China recently, the theft of state “secrets” has even included information that is available publicly!!


Got a telephone call from the Nadine the other morning. She was very excited as she had been chosen by her school for a free trip to a private girls college in Boston (Mount Holyoke) for a 2-day visit. Later the same day I went into Tsim Sha Tsui to have lunch and a talk with the manager of the publisher of the HK Chemistry book. There is a lot of construction going on in Nathan Road, with the building of a KCR railway station. Some roads closed and traffic re-routed. And the KCR has said that it will have to do the same to Canton Road sometime in order to complete its ‘West rail’ line from Tuen Mun to Tsim Sha Tsui. Actually, I thought the line would be finished next year, but that is just the first stage and only goes as far as Sham Shui Po! So, people will have to transfer to the MTR or buses if they want to get to TST. When in TST, I saw the new skyscraper being build next to the Star Ferry on HK side. Seems to be near to its maximum height. Very high, and looks rather out of place as all the other buildings – including the Bank of China building – seem so much smaller. 


The hotel here had another poolside dinner a couple of weeks ago but I missed it as I was away. Still, if the meal was the same as last year, then it was not all that great. Tuesday – October 1st –is a public holiday here as it is China’s national day. It is also Nana’s birthday.

Thinking of you. Cheers,

Dad
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